POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING 14 OCTOBER 2020
Present:       J Aitchison (Chair), F Warner, D West and J Cameron 

         
 

Attending:    Cllrs D Milligan, J Lay Douglas and D Alexander

Apologies:    P Atkinson, J Bernard, C Dunn, A McDonald and T Sime
1.     Chair’s Remarks

1.1   Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He mentioned the possibility of using dial in for Pauline and Joyce so that they could join in future meetings.
1.2
There had been a meeting with CLL as they had said that PHCC was not in quorate. Action:  Cllr DM

1.3
A Resilience Planning Meeting was being held on 19 October to discuss the formation of a resilience plan and JA and DW would attend (Zoom).
2.
Minutes of Meeting held on 9 September 2020 and Matters Arising
2.1   As there were insufficient members attending the meeting it was not possible to hold a formal meeting and as a result no minutes were taken.

3.
Finance Report

3.1
Copies of recent bank statements which had been sent to the previous Treasurer had now been passed to PA.  It was noted that the annual grant from Midlothian Council had been received in April.  
3.2
There was a discussion about the financial sponsorship normally given to the Galaday and Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights.  As we had been able to offer any support this year there was a question of whether we should keep the Midlothian grant funding or return it.   Cllr LLD said that BLCC had extra money available and had been advised it could be used for signage at the railway path.  It was possible that it might necessary to keep funds for future projects and AMcD was going to investigate that.                                                                                                        Action: A McD
3.3
It was asked if the Christmas Lights would need support this year.  Cllr DM said they would be erected unless it was seen as non essential work.  The Christmas Lights Committee was looking to see what else they could do to enhance the display. There had also been discussions with Grace Cowan to see if any other areas could be supported.   If the lights were put up then they would just be switched on without publicising it was happening.  Cllr JLD asked why the lights did not extend into the High Street and was advised that due to spiralling costs it was not possible and some lights had been diverted to Lasswade High Street.  It was possible that the Lights Event Committee would be looking for financial support this year from PHCC and we would wait on them coming back to us to see what they wanted.
4.     Secretary’s Report

4.1   It was noted the Annual Remembrance Day Service would be held on Sunday 8 November at the War Memorial in Lasswade Park.   FW and JA would attend to lay a wreath on behalf of PHCC.

4.2
A message was received from Mavisbank: Community Link Group about proposals to restore Mavisbank House and invest in the parkland.  An online community survey to canvass views could be viewed on the following link – https://www.surveymonkey.co.uk/r/5PGXLJB
5.
Police Report

5.1
During the month of September 2020 in the beat area BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District – there were 57 recorded crimes reported, of which 29 have been solved to date, with a solvency rate of 51%     During this time period, there were 239 calls to Police Scotland.
5.2
INCIDENTS OF NOTE

· About 3:30pm on Wednesday the 2nd of September a woman known to staff stole a number of goods from Tesco Express. The relevant 32 year old woman has been traced, charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· Between 6:30pm on Wednesday the 2nd and 07:10am on Thursday the 3rd of September unknown persons damaged an orange Suzuki Vitara parked on Gordon Avenue causing a long deep scratch to the paintwork. Police enquiries are ongoing.

· About 1am on Friday the 4th of September police located and recovered a vehicle stolen from the Queensferry area at Dobbies Road.

· About 9pm on Friday the 4th of September police were called to an address at Auld Coal Grove where there was a party ongoing where more than 30 persons were in attendance. The party was dispersed and the home owner issued a fixed penalty ticket for breaching Covid guidelines.

· About 7pm on Sunday the 6th of September a woman known to staff at Co-operative entered the store and stole a quantity of steak and alcohol. The relevant 39 year old woman has been traced, charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal. 

· About 2:30pm on Monday the 7th of September a 27 year old man was traced driving a car on Polton Avenue Road. The vehicle was found to have no insurance policy in force and was seized. The man has been charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· About 09:30am on Wednesday the 9th of September a BMW was seen driving dangerously/speeding on Polton Street and was thereafter seized by police as there was already an ASBO in place on the vehicle. 

· About 4:30pm on Wednesday the 9th of September a 27 year old man was stopped driving a motorcycle on Polton Drive. The motorcycle was found to have no insurance and was seized by police. The man has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· Between 8pm on Thursday the 10th and 10am on Friday the 11th of September a blue Dacia Duster parked on Farm Avenue was damaged, its paintwork being scratched. Nothing was seen or heard by the owner or neighbours and police enquiries are ongoing. 

· On Saturday the 12th of September a 29 year man was arrested after assaulting another man at Royal Scots Place, whilst also being in breach of his bail. He has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.

· About 12pm on Sunday the 13th of September the owner of a shop on High Street found that a window of the premises had been damaged. It is believed that this happened overnight. Police enquiries are ongoing.

· About 6am on Monday the 14th of September the occupant of an address at Cockpen Crescent discovered that their delivery of eggs and milk had been stolen for the second time. Police enquiries are ongoing. 

· Between 9:30pm on Monday the 14th and 9am on Tuesday the 15th of September the occupant of an address at Skeltiemuir Avenue discovered that one of their windows had been scratched and there was a brick foreign to the property found nearby. Police enquiries are ongoing.

· Between 4:30pm and 5:30pm on Tuesday the 15th of September a BMW car parked on Sherwood Court was scratched whilst parked at the roadside. Police enquiries are ongoing.

· About 9pm on Saturday the 19th of September police were called to an address at Polton Gardens due to an ongoing party. As a result 3 persons were issued tickets for breaching Covid legislation and noise making equipment was seized. 

· About midnight on Monday the 21st of September police discovered a large disturbance at High Street, Bonnyrigg. Two 35 year old men, one 58 year old man and a 35 year old woman were all arrested and have been reported to the Procurator Fiscal. The woman spat at police, resisted arrest and urinated herself deliberately to get her urine on police officers. 

· On Saturday the 26th of September the occupant of a property at Dalhousie Road discovered that a trailer he used to transport his dog, which attached to his pedal cycle had been stolen. Police enquiries are ongoing. 

· On Saturday the 26th of September two females were seen fighting at Polton Street. Both were issued recordable police warnings.

· On Tuesday the 29th of September the occupant of an address at Dobbies Road discovered a crack in a window of the property. The occupant heard a noise at 9pm the previous night, but nothing else was seen or heard. Police enquiries are ongoing.

· Between Tuesday the 29th and Wednesday the 30th of September at Durham Place the window of a silver BMW 3 series, which was parked at the roadside’s window was smashed and the car rummaged through, however nothing was taken. Police enquiries are ongoing. 

· Police have seen an increase in youth disorder in the Bonnyrigg area since the relaxing of Covid restrictions. Police are working closely with local schools and Midlothian Council as well as proactively patrolling areas where issues are being experienced. 

· Police lead Operation Torsion will be in force towards the end of October and beginning of November. Officers will work closely with local school, Midlothian Council, Scottish Fire and Rescue Service and other agencies to target and disrupt anti-social and criminal behaviour associated with Hallowe’en and Fire Works’ Night. 

If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officer                                           PC Jonny Cassidy via 101 or email:      Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk
5.3
There was discussion about an incident reported to PHCC concerning a pedestrian and cyclist on the railway walk near the Burnbrae turnoff.  The issue was reported to the Police and concerned a young cyclist going too fast and narrowly missing a local resident walking along the footpath.  On that occasion the cyclist became abusive and threatening.   Thankfully not all cyclists using the footpath were so inconsiderate and the Police suggested that perhaps more robust  and easy to read signage around those hot spot areas might go some way to alleviating such situations.   Cllr JLD had forwarded details of the incident to the Council and was awaiting a response.  Chair said that he was unsure what could be done other than put in place cycle speed ramps as signage was not necessarily effective.   It was noted that the Police had been in that area on quad bikes in the past 2-3 weeks.
6.
Associated Member’s Report
6.1
BRFC have 14 children signed up for their team united project (autistic football) and have secured funding to introduce a behaviourist to help any children and families through any challenges that life is presenting.  When they are able to open the hall once again they plan to have a weekly catch up after the football to allow socialising for the children and families with a view to developing peer support and friendships.    

6.2
They were still working towards securing funding to introduce a men shed and lunch club.    

6.3
Chair commented that it was great that they had managed to set up new clubs even in the current difficult and restrictive times and we can only give them the highest support.
7.
Midlothian Councillors’ Report

7.1
Cllr DM said they were trying to deliver services as best they could but with rules changing on a daily basis it was therefore not plain sailing.

7.2
Several local restaurant businesses had contacted him to express concern that a prominent restaurant (Dobbies) was still trading despite the current lockdown restrictions on restaurants. Despite advertising on its website as a restaurant, which can seat between 300-500 people the Scottish Government had given permission for it to remain open.  These were the kind of issues Cllr DM had to deal with.  

7.3
Cllr DM said he had been impressed by Fiona Robertson concerning the social distancing rules she had brought in within schools.

7.4
On the question of public transport it was felt that the bus companies should be enforcing the use of face masks and anyone not wearing one without good reason 

should not be allowed to board the bus.  These were the kind of fire fighting issues the Council was dealing with every day.  

7.5
Chair reported that the Federation had agreed to but Zoom licences for community councils.  It was noted that the Hawthornden Parent Council was to hold its AGM but the 40 minutes allowed by Zoom was insufficient and the Federation was looking to see if they could get them a licence. 

7.6
Cllr DA mentioned the use of Chrome Book to find out what pupils were doing at school.  It would make it easier for everyone to join in with classwork and a collaborative way for pupils to work.

7.7
Cllr JLD highlighted the issues with Additional Support Needs (ASN) at Burnbrae.  Early Burnbrae ASN was doing exceptionally well. She said she was supporting the re-cycling bike project.  Lasswade High School (LHS) required a container to use as a hub and managed to get a £2,000 donation to get one.    JA mentioned there was one no longer in use in King George V Park.  It would be helpful if PHCC could help to source old bikes for them to work on.  JC would be asked if Halfords could possibly help out with the provision of tools.  Cllr JLD had asked LHS for a list of what they need to get started.
7.8
JC referred to the electric car charging points and agreed with charging for the electricity used but said that more charging points were needed in Midlothian. It was noted that East Lothian was leading the way in that respect.  Currently the 2 public charging points at St Mary’s were only available during school hours as the gates were closed after school finished despite being told that they would be available in the evening and at weekends.  
7.9
Cllr DA reported that the Aldi application had passed through planning.  JC said he hoped to see the Co-op application also passed for Hopefield. 
8.
Any Other Business

8.1
Merger with BLCC.   The first proposal was to enter into talks about a possible merger and discuss for example dissolving both CCs and establishing a new CC.   There was also an issue about the loss of identity.    It was noted that it had been previously suggested to BLCC that we participated in each other’s meetings and share minutes but this had been refused by BLCC.   Cllr DA said that during lockdown BLCC had felt overwhelmed with other issues being dealt with and it had been agreed not to collaborate with PHCC.  

8.2
It was agreed that it was something we should explore.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting would be held on Zoom on Wednesday 11 November 2020
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